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STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 15TH JUNE 2009, AT THE ALICE MARSHALL HALL, MIDDLE BARTON, COMMENCED AT 8.00pm.  
	Councillors Present:
	Ken Norman (Chair), Vic Belcher, Janice Dyer, Andrea Gardner, John Hanks, Andrew Henderson, Jeremy Needle.

	Present:
	Cllr Ian Hudspath (for item 14), Dr. Annabel Nickol (for item 9), Dr. Brian McKeown (for item 9), Lynn Barnes (for item 4), Jo Whitaker (for item 4).

	Public:
	0

	Clerk:
	Claire Poulton



PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
No matters were raised.
	AGENDA ITEM
	ISSUES DISCUSSED

	21.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE. 

Apologies were received from Cllr Weighell (personal reasons), and Cllr Deanna Gardner (meeting in Kidlington).

	22.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
Claire Poulton declared an interest in Clerk’s salary item.

	23.
	MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING OF THE LAST MEETING.

The minutes of the Annual Parish meeting held on 18th May 09 were presented. 
Matters arising: 

· Cllr Hanks asked that ‘PC Chris Jones’ in the heading should be changed to ‘PCSO Chris Jones’. 

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the minutes of the Annual Parish meeting held on 18th May 09 were agreed and signed as an accurate record. 
The minutes of the Annual General meeting held on 18th May 09 were presented. 
Matters arising: 

· Cllr Hanks asked that ‘PC Chris Jones’ in the heading should be changed to ‘PCSO Chris Jones’. 

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the minutes of the Annual General meeting held on 18th May 09 were agreed and signed as an accurate record. 


	24. 
	SCHOOL SWIMMING POOL.
Ms. Lynne Barnes, Head Teacher of Middle Barton School was present to answer questions about her letter (dated 11th May 2009) requesting funds towards the maintenance and repairs of the school swimming pool.  

In 2008, 87% of parents contributed to their children’s use of the school pool.  The parents paid £20 for the season.  The season lasted for 14 weeks.  The rest of the parents choose not to pay, but their children still had use of the pool.

The school budget pays for the under contribution from parents and for major repair items.  It is suspected fewer parents will pay this year.  The head teacher would like to keep the pool open as long as it is financially viable.

Jo Whitaker Chairman of the Friends of Middle Barton School (FOMBS), informed the PC that historically FOMBS had contributed £2,000 pa towards the upkeep of the pool.  The recent OFSTED report had required the school to invest in a number of items.  FOMBS were making a contribution towards these items and therefore the pool was not a priority.  The Pre school building was taking a lot of community money and therefore the funds into FOMBS were at a much lower level this year.

The Head Teacher felt that she would like to see the money from FOMBS spread over the curriculum.

FOMBS is to put away a contingency for future repairs of the pool.

The Chair expressed a fear that parents may want to contribute even less if the PC made a contribution towards the repair and maintenance of the pool.  He informed the Head Teacher that the PC were not permitted to contribute towards educational needs of the school.  The only method of contributing would be through a donation, and there is a limit on donations.  A large donation had been made to Pre school this year and therefore there is a limit to the funds available.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the PC would discuss this matter during the finance agenda item.

	25.
	ALLOTMENTS

Cllr Belcher reported on a successful inaugural meeting, which was well attended. Cllr Belcher had been elected as Chairman; Carl Gross as secretary and Claire Poulton as Treasurer.  All new allotment holders were very enthusiastic.

A successful swop was held at the Fox pub on the previous Saturday.

 

	26.
	PARISH COUNCIL WEB SITE.

The Chair reported that all the information had been sent to the designers.  Because the PC had agreed to an existing format, the process should happen quite quickly.  The PC will not be required to sign the contract and settle the invoice until the web site is signed off. 

	27.
	TRAFFIC CALMING.

The chair reported that he had contacted Paul Wilson at the Highways Department of the council and sent the information required to Steve Woods as requested by Paul Wilson.  The invoice for £3,000 had not been received however and this will affect the accounts for this financial year.
RESOLVED:

 THAT, Ian Hudspath will contact Paul Wilson and ask for action to be taken with respect to traffic calming measures in Middle Barton, and that the invoice for £3,000 should be sent.

	28.
	SUSTAINABLE COMMUNICATION.

The Chair reported that  he and the clerk would like to use electronic communication for future distribution of

a. Agendas.

b. Minutes.

c. Correspondence.

d. Planning Applications.

Cllr Henderson informed the committee that paper plans were easier to read.  

RESOLVED:

 THAT, electronic communication will be the main means of communication within the PC, but that whilst WODC issue paper plans these will be used by the planning sub committee.

	29.
	EMERGENCY PLANNING.
Dr Annabel Nickol and Dr Brian McKeown discussed their emergency plan for swine flu within the village of Middle Barton.  Brian McKeown informed the PC that in the autumn, the virus was likely to increase in frequency and affect people more than present cases.

Annabel Nickol presented a two sided information sheet, to be issued with the Dorn Free Press.  This will inform villagers about the actions they should take now and the actions they should take in the autumn, if they present symptoms.  

A cascade system for distributing information was discussed.  

· Information will be put on the Steeple Barton web site.

· Annabel Nickol will inform the clerk of any updates for the web site.  
· Nynka Arthur has a list of organizations within the village.  This list will be used to contact heads of organizations who can then pass information onto their members.

· The school has a data base of e-mail addresses for 60% of their parents.

Cllr Hudspath asked if this could be used as a template for future emergency planning. 

RESOLVED:

 THAT, the main methods for distributing information about swine flu within the village of Middle Barton will be the use of

· SBPC web site

· Shop notice board

· E-mail cascade.
RESOLVED:

 THAT, Annabel Nickol will keep the clerk informed of information to be distributed.

	30.
	CLERK’S SALARY
RESOLVED:

 THAT, the Clerk should receive an increase in remuneration, due to the enhanced role of web master.



	31.
	REPORTS

I. SCHOOL GOVERNORS -Cllr Henderson
Cllr Henderson distributed the minutes from the last governors meeting.

The Chair questioned Lynne Barnes, the school head and Cllr Hudspath about the agenda item of the Annual General meeting held on the 18th May, relevant to school numbers. 

The Head Teacher confirmed that the school was limited to 20 pupils per year group in Key Stage 1 (KS1).  If the intake were to go above these numbers, the school would be obliged to employ a new teacher.  This would put a stress on school budgets.  There is no limit to intake in Key Stage 2.
There are 6 free spaces in KS1 at the present time.  In September KS1 will be full.  This means any new families moving to the village will not be able to take up a place in KS1 and will have to go to the nearest school with a space.

At the present time all parents requesting Middle Barton school as a first place preference have been granted a place.

Cllr Hudspath informed the meeting that the council wanted to keep rural schools open.

II. HIGHWAYS, PAVEMENTS AND VERGES - Cllr Henderson.
Cllr Henderson reported that presently the council are being very quick at responding to requests for pot hole repair.
The footpath to the play equipment at the playing fields has now been installed.  Teenagers in the Youth Shelter are using the bin as a skate board along the path, and are smashing bottles.  Chris Raworth has suggested a lock and chain should be fixed to the bin.

Cllr Dyer said the teenagers are very good at using the bin, but that the lid would not lift up high enough to enable them to get their rubbish in.

Cllr Belcher asked the chair to discuss the nettle growth at the ford with the Highways Agency.

RESOLVED:

 THAT, Cllr Belcher and Cllr Dyer will visit the playing fields and assess how the bin can be chained and how the entrance into the lid can be increased in size.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the chair will approach Steve Wilson at the Highways agency about clearing the nettles at the ford.
III. TRANSPORT- Cllr Dyer.
Cllr Dyer informed the PC about an imminent road closure between the Traffic lights and Hopcrofts Holt, for road repair.  


	32.
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
The planning committee took the following planning applications:

a. Conversion of loft to include front dormer window.  4, Old Johns Close, Middle Barton.

b. Erection of three bay carport.  120, North Street, Middle Barton.

c. Erection of rear extension and insertion of roof lights in existing West facing roof slope and garage.  20, Francis Road, Middle Barton.

d. Erection of two storey side and single and two storey rear extension.  68, Holliers Crescent.
RESOLVED:

 THAT, the planning committee will report back on the above planning applications at the next meeting.


	33.
	FINANCE.

I. SWIMMING POOL

The PC can only offset £7,539 for donations this year.  £5,000 has already been allocated to Pre school.  The PC has other donation commitments during the year.  
There was an expression that the PC should support the school pool.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, a finance sub committee would be set up to work with the clerk to set the budgets for the year, and this would then demonstrate the amount of funding that may be available for the school pool.  The finance sub committee will consist of the clerk, Cllr Norman, Cllr Hanks and Cllr Needle.
II. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT. 

Members were presented with the accounts for payment, a copy of which forms Appendix A of these minutes. 

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the accounts presented in Appendix A, totalling £1524.91p are paid. 

	34.
	REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS.

Cllr Hudspath reported that he had been voted in for another 4 years.  There will be a full council meeting tomorrow, where they will allocate positions to councillors. 

	35.
	ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the chair will invite Carl Gross to give a 10 minute presentation on his project in Thailand.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the planters at the edge of the village, which have not been planted up will be discussed at the next meeting.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, in preparation for the next meeting, the chair will talk to Eric Probitts and ask him to approach Hill side Garden services.

	36.
	DATE AND LOCATION OF NEXT MEETING 

The next meeting was confirmed as Monday 20th July 09 at the Alice Marshall Hall starting at 8pm There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.30pm. 
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